
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 
OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE 

CHAMBERS COUNTY EMERGENCY SERVICES DISTRICT #1 
 

A regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Chambers County 

Emergency Services District No. 1 (“District”) was called at 6:00 p.m. on the 14th day of 

March 2018, at the Winnie-Stowell Volunteer Fire Department (“Department” or 

WSVFD”), located at 825 State Highway 124, Winnie, Texas 77665, pursuant to notice 

duly posted according to law. 

The roll was called of the members of the Board, to-wit:  
 

David Murrell   President 
Brad Crone   Vice President 

  Troy Dow   Secretary 
  Chris Barrow   Treasurer 
  Kenneth Thibodeaux  Assistant Treasurer 
 

All said Commissioners were present with the exception of Commissioner Crone.  

In addition to the above-named Commissioners, also present at the meeting were: Wayne 

Wilber, District Administrator; Melissa Sanders, Administrative Assistant for District; 

Hubert Oxford, IV-attorney for the District; Wade Thibodeaux with the Hometown Press.   

President Murrell called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. and then asked those 

present to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.  Afterwards, he called for public comment but 

since there was none, he asked the Board to address Agenda Item No. 4, to discuss 

approval of minutes for February 14, 2018 Regular Meeting.  The Board reviewed the 

minutes and Commissioner Barrow made a motion to approve the minutes for February 

14, 2018 Regular Meeting.  Commissioner Dow seconded the motion, with the 

unanimous consent of all Commissioners present. 

Next, President Murrell referred the Commissioners to discuss and take action, on 

the Treasurers Report; accounts payable; and amend the budget if necessary.  



Administrative Assistant Sanders reported that as of the meeting, the District had 

$60,234.58 in its checking account which included a $32,836.18 deposit on March 9, 

2018 from the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts.  As for the monthly expenses, 

Administrative Assistant Sanders informed the Board that the total bills owed were 

$45,389.05.  Included in these invoices were: $8,275.00 in legal fees for October through 

December of 2017; $10,246.05 for repairs to Engine 21 and Tanker 21; $9,403.00 in 

insurance premiums; and $3,842.75 to the Department for contracted services.  (See 

Exhibit “A”).  After all bills were discussed and if all were approved to be paid, the 

Board was informed that the District would have $13,610.61 after a payment of 

$1,234.92 was paid on March 16, 2018 for EFTPS.   

In regard to the District’s savings accounts, the Assistant Administrator informed 

the Commissioners that as February 28, 2018, there was $411,594.06 in the District’s 

Money Market Account at ECCB Money Market and $282,249.38 in the Texas First 

Bank Money Market Account.  Overall, Mrs. Sanders reported that the District had total 

cash assets amounting to $707,454.05.  At the end of the presentation, Commissioner 

Dow made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report and pay the outstanding invoices.  

See Exhibit “A”.  Commissioner Barrow seconded the motion and the motion was 

approved with the unanimous consent of all Commissioners present.   

The Board was then asked to consider Agenda Item No. 6, to discuss and take 

action, if necessary, on purchasing fire or EMS equipment and/or supplies as well as any 

proposed repairs, maintenance and/or testing.  Administrator Wilber reported that the 

fluids changes and repairs have been completed on all apparatus from Harvey 

floodwaters and the insurance coverage was sufficient to make those repairs less 

$1,000.00 deductible.  On February 25th, E-21 bumped into an eighteen (18) wheeler 



with passenger side mirror, causing no damage to the eighteen (18) wheeler but broke E-

21 mirror while maneuvering to MVA on I-10.  Since then the mirror has been replaced.  

However, during the same incident, a black Nissan moved into the lane of travel of E-21 

and incurred damage to Nissan’s driver’s side mirror.  After the incident, DPS wrote 

accident report and the Trooper advised he will cite in his report that driver of the black 

Nissan failed to yield right of way to an emergency vehicle.  Regardless, the owner of the 

Nissan insisted that the insurance information was exchanged.  To date, the District has 

not heard from any insurance company concerning this incident.  Administrator Wilber 

then advised that no action needed to be taken on this agenda item. 

Moving to Agenda Item No. 7, President Murrell called on Administrator Wilber 

to discuss and take action, if necessary, on improvements to the existing station.  

According to the Administrator, there was no action to be taken on this agenda item but 

he did want to report that he been working the contractor to install or repair exterior 

lighting around the station. 

Next, Administrator Wilber was asked by President Murrell to address Agenda 

Item No. 8, to discuss and take action, if needed, on obtaining Federal and State grants.  

Per the Administrator, the District FEMA Request for Public Assistance application was 

still in review process and the Project Manager was requesting a summary on all 

apparatus and operators during Hurricane Harvey even though the operators were 

volunteer without pay and the ESD is not requesting any reimbursements for their 

services.  In addition, Administrator Wilber reported that FEMA now allowing mold 

remediation cost reimbursement for the removal of the wall paneling and the cost of the 

moldicide at a ninety percent (90%) level.  Otherwise, no action was taken on this agenda 

item. 



The final action item to be discussed was Agenda Item No. 9, to discuss and take 

action, if necessary, on repayment terms with the State Comptroller of Public Accounts 

for sales tax overpayment.  The Administrator explained that the District received a letter 

from the Comptroller of Public Accounts stating that the District had been overpaid 

$20,067.92 in local sales and use tax.  (See Exhibit “B”).  In response to questions on 

who overpaid, the Administrator informed the Board that he contacted with the 

Comptroller’s office and was told they could not identify the taxpayer(s) that may have 

overpaid.  Further, Mr. Wilber explained to the Board that the District was given two 

payment options.  The first was to have the monthly sales tax reduced by $529.00 for 

thirty-seven (37) months and then $494.92 on the thirty-eighth (38) month.  The second 

option was to pay a lump sum payment of the balance owed less 2% (i.e., $20,067.92 

minus $401.36, or $19,665.56).  After considering the options, a motion was made by 

Commissioner Barrow to accept the monthly option of reduced payment of $529.00 for 

thirty-seven (37) month and $494.92 on the thirty-eighth (38) month.  This motion was 

seconded by Commissioner Dow and unanimously approved by all the Commissioners 

present.   

 At the completion of the action items, Administrator Wilber provided the 

administration and operations report as called for in Agenda Item No. 10.  Administrator 

Wilber informed the Board that the items on his report set forth as Exhibit “C” had 

previously been discussed during the meeting.  In addition to the report on repairs to the 

engines, the incident on IH-10, and the FEMA requests, Administrator Wilber informed 

the Board that the emergency driving course was cancelled but will be rescheduled and 

Brandon Lee had finished the Department’s First Responder Organization license 

renewal and submitted the application to the Texas Department of Health and Human 



Services.  Likewise, Administrator Wilber reported that as part of the license, Dr. Dar 

Kavouspar was designated as the Department’s medical director and has implemented 

protocols covering the District’s volunteers and certified medical personnel.  (See 

Exhibit “C”).  After the Administrator’s report, the Administrator Wilber and Assistant 

Administrator Sanders presented the Board with the Station Attendant’s report for 

February 2018.  In February 2018, the attendants worked a total of ninety-one (91) shifts 

totaling of 470 shifts for the year.  (See Exhibit “D”).  Year to date, the total spent on 

station’s attendants was $22,076.36 which equates to forty-seven percent (47%) of the 

budget for station attendants.  In conclusion, Administrator Wilber reported that once 

again, he was not given a Chief’s report for January 2018, February 2018, or March 2018 

and would request these reports be discussed at the April 2018 meeting along with the 

missing reports. 
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There being no further business, President Murrell called informed the 

Commissioners that the next meeting would take place on April 11, 2018 at 6:00 p.m. and 

then called for a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:22 p.m.  Commissioner Thibodeaux 

then made motion to adjourn.  This motion was seconded by Commissioner Dow, with 

the unanimous consent of all the Commissioners. 

 
        __________________________ 
       David Murrell, President 
       Date: ________________ 
 
 
Attest:  __________________________ 
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Exhibit “C” 
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